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TODAY!
Community Clean-up provides One Stop Convenience
9 a.m. to 1 p.m. at 1626 Parks and Recreation off Natures Way

See p. 4 for Accepted Items Clayton Weaver, Parks and Recreation, operates the 
front loader at last year’s event. Many volunteers are 

on-site to help o�-load large and small items. 
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 Yard of the Month

4618 Portobello  Valrico, FL 33596 (Bloomingdale Cove) 

Photo: Joy Boisselle

Yard of the Month is sponsored by Ace 
Hardware of Bloomingdale.  Send your Yard 

of the Month nominations to:
InBloomingdaleNews@gmail.com or call 

(813) 681-2051

Winners will receive a $25 gift card 
redeemable at Ace Hardware of Bloomingdale

Terry Clark
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Jan. 1- Dec. 31/ 2018 Membership drive continues! Don’t delay, join today!

Monday, March 12, 6:30 p.m. / Bloomingdale Special Taxing District Monthly Trustee Meeting, Bloomingdale Community Office, 3509 Bell Shoals Road. Call 813-684-6667 
for information. 

Tuesday, March 13, 6:30 p.m. / BHA Monthly Board Meeting, Bloomingdale Community Office, 3509 Bell Shoals Road. Residents always welcome. Call 813-681-2051 for 
information.

Thursday, March 15, 7 p.m. / Bloomingdale Area Community Council chaired by Hillsborough County Deputy Cliff Fletcher, Bloomingdale Community Station, 3622 Erindale 
Drive, 813-635-8040. Learn about safety and security issues affecting our community. 

Sunday, April 1/ Scholarship Application Deadline

If you have events pending in our community, email bloomingdale.homeowners@gmail.com, or call 
813-681-2051. We will help you promote your event on our Facebook page.

DON’T FORGET TO LIKE US ON FACEBOOK!

BHA EVENT CALENDAR

Community Clean-Up Offers One-Stop Convenience Today!
Time: 9 a.m. to 1 p.m., Location: The Parks and Recreation Facility off Natures Way behind Alafia Elementary

Today is the day residents can take advantage of a variety of services designed to declutter and spring clean their homes. The BHA community 
clean-up event provides residents with an opportunity to skip the drive to the county landfill, and discard their unwanted items at an “in-
community” location. 

The best part according to many residents is that the event is free. Volunteers will be available to help with vehicle off-loading.

Onsite are UrbanErecycling (an electronics recycler), HCSO’s Operation Medicine Cabinet for outdated/unwanted medicine disposal, 
Lighthouse Ministries accepting serviceable donations for local families, the Bloomingdale Special Taxing District providing information about 
their organization and your host, the Bloomingdale Homeowners Association. 

• Refrigerators, ovens, water heaters
• Steel and other metals
• Furniture (such as couches, chairs, tables and 

mattresses)
• Construction debris (such as concrete, bricks, glass 

and roofing materials)
• Tires

And, our newest edition, 
Lighthouse Ministries 
requests serviceable 
donations of any kind! This 
can be clothing, furniture, 
household items, appliances 
and more. 

What you need to know: 
Not Accepted!
NO Hazardous materials accepted. This includes paint, batteries, propane tanks, household chemicals and waste from commercials activities
NO Yard Waste.
NO old style box televisions.
Hillsborough County residents can dispose of hazardous materials for free on the second Saturday of each month from 8 a.m. to 2 p.m. at the South County Collection 
Site, 13000 US 41, north of Big Bend Road, phone:  813-671-7611.

Accepted!
In 10 Commercial Roll-o�s provided by Republic 
Services and a grant from the Hillsborough County 
Board of County Commissioners, residents may discard:

UrbanErecycling will accept:
• Computer keyboards, laptops, desktop 

computers, tower computers and servers, scrap 
computers

• Telecom equipment, rack servers, cell phones, 
laser printers 

• Flat screen monitors and flat screen TVs 
• Battery backups, ion lithium batteries, circuit 

boards, and computer cables 

HCSO’s “Operation Medicine 
Cabinet” will accept: 
• Pill bottles, Boxes and/or 

packaged drug items 
• Patches, Powders, Liquids 

(properly sealed), Inhalers 
• Veterinarian Prescription 

Drugs
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Board Meeting Highlights and Other Board News
Bloomingdale Cove HOA president Claire Letkiewicz and her husband 
Ray attended the February board meeting. As a new HOA president, Claire 
wanted to make contact with the Association and gather information for her 
upcoming meeting. 

Look for an exciting announcement or two in next month’s Gazette!

Scholarship Deadline Nears!
�e application is available at the BHA o�ce, and online at the BHA website at 
www.bloomingdalehoa.com �e winning student will be announced at the May 
BHA board meeting. For information or to request an application, call 813-681-
2051, or email bloomingdale.homeowners@gmail.com Applicants will be judged 
solely on merit, not �nancial need. 

BHA BRIEFS

Your Support of the 2018 Membership Drive Helps Pay 
for Events like the Community Garage Sale and Clean-
Up! Please, Join Today! 

We can’t do it without you, the backbone of our Association. Events like 
today’s clean-up and last week’s garage sale are paid for through membership 
funds provided by you – our residents. 

�is all-volunteer organization works tirelessly to improve our community. 
Board members attend county meetings to address Bloomingdale concerns 
with government o�cials. �ey plan and put on events throughout the year 
aimed at keeping our area a great place to live, work and call home. 

While o� to a good start, the membership drive is slightly behind this year’s 
goal. Be a part of making our community better by sending in your membership 
card today! 

Your $35 membership fees are returned 100 percent to the community. And, 
every member and dollar matter. Make checks payable to the BHA and 
mail to 3509 Bell Shoals Road., Valrico, FL 33596, or stop by the o�ce and 
drop o� your check. An easier method is to use our PayPal option. Go to 
www.bloomingdalehoa.com, look for the PayPal link and follow the simple 
instructions. 

�e BHA is an IRC 501(c) (4) non-pro�t organization, run entirely by 
volunteers who live in your neighborhoods. All residents are welcome at our 
monthly board meetings on the second Tuesday of each month at 6:30 p.m. at 
the Bell Shoals o�ce.
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PLEASE CHECK THE BHA COMMUNITY CORNER FOR ACTIVITIES AND EVENTS RIGHT HERE IN OUR NEIGHBORHOOD

FREE SPRING BREAK SWIMMING LESSONS AT CAMPO Y
The world is 71 percent water and kids are 100 percent curious. To remind the 
community to be water smart from the start, the Tampa Y is teaming up with the 
Tampa Bay Rays to offer free Safety Around Water lessons March 12-15 to coincide 
with Hillsborough County Public Schools spring break.

Thanks to the generosity of the Rays, the free Safety Around Water program is offered 
annually in the spring to help keep kids stay safe at the beach, pool, lake and while 
boating. It’s open to the entire community, beginners and non-swimmers, ages 3-12 years. 

During the free 4-day course, certified instructors teach children a sequenced set 
of skills that will reduce the risk of 
drowning and give them confidence 
in and around water. Participants must 
be present on the first day of class and 
bring their own swimsuit and towel.

A YMCA membership is NOT 
required; however, pre-registration 
is required due to limited space. For 
information or to pre-register, contact 
the Campo Family YMCA, 3414 
Culbreath Rd. at 813-684-1371.

Florida Strawberry Festival / March 1-11 / Festival Grounds at Alexander and Reynolds 
Streets, Plant City / Each spring the Florida Strawberry Festival rolls out the red carpet to 
welcome visitors from all over. Guests enjoy agriculture, commerce, industry, livestock, fine arts, 
horticulture exhibits, and crafts. And, it’s the perfect time to enjoy eating ripe strawberries. 
Open from 10 a.m. to 10 p.m. 
Admission: Adults (ages 13+), 
$10; Children (ages 6-12, $5; 
Children (ages 5 and under) 
FREE. Admission: Adults (ages 
13+), $10; Children ages 6-12, 
$5; Children ages 5 and under 
FREE with paid adult admission. 
Discount tickets are available 
at Publix. For information, visit 
www.strawberryfestival.com. 

G.F.W.C. Valrico Service League's Putting on the Ritz Bunco / March 6 / 6 p.m. / Center 
Place Fine Arts Center, 619 Vonderburg Dr. / Come join us for a night of Bunco fun! Dinner 
starts at 6 p.m. followed by Bunco at 7 p.m. Tickets cost $20 and include light dinner, drinks 
and prizes.  Purchase at Center Place or contact Claudia Yake at 685-7998. Proceeds support 
children and families in need in our community via A Kids Place, Brandon Outreach, Campo 
YMCA, Cards for the Troops, Center Place, Apostles Village and Family Promise.

Free Microirrigation Workshop / March 8 /10:30 a.m. / County Extension Conference 
Center / 5339 County Road 579, Seffner / Irrigate your landscape and vegetables with 
microirrigation. Receive your free microirrigation kit at the 1-hour workshop and get started 
immediately. Advance Registration Required: visit https://march8microirrigation.eventbrite.
com. Questions?  Email: monahans@hillsboroughcounty.org

Create a Family Cookbook / March 10 / 10:30 a.m. to 12:30 
p.m. / Bloomingdale Library, Rm 8 / 1906 Bloomingdale 
Avenue / Come to a Create Workshop and learn how to 
assemble and organize a family cookbook. Participants should 
bring recipes, photos and any other embellishments to help 
create their cookbook. Basic tools such as scissors, glue and 
paper will be provided. Register for this free class at the library 
Ask Desk, or online at HCPLC.org. 

Spring Shabby Chic Vintage 
Market & Artisan Days / March 18 / 11 a.m.- 5 p.m. / 
Westfield Brandon | 459 Brandon Town Center Dr., 
Brandon / Shabby Chic Vintage Market and Artisan Day 
events are growing fast. The brings its own unique crowd of 
furniture artists, and the best local artisans offering all kinds of 
Shabby Chic items and decor, artisans, unique food options, 
original art, painted furniture, antique & vintage items, 

Cottage Glam items, pallet art and signs, boutique clothing, jewelry and more. Free to attend 
and park. We also feature live entertainment, DIY craft workshops and paint demos provided 
by our local sponsor Dixie Belle Paint Company.

Fundraiser! Breakfast with ECHO / March 21 / 8-9 a.m. / The Regent / 6437 Watson Road, 
Riverview / Join the team at ECHO of Brandon for a complimentary fundraising breakfast. 
Learn about ECHO’s programs that provide food, clothing, and back-to-work programs for 
over 13,000 neighbors per year, and how you can help! R.S.V.P. to eleanor@echofl.org, or call 
813-685-0935 for more information. Seating and breakfast to begin promptly at 8 a.m.

Brandon Sports and Aquatics Center 10th Anniversary Casino Night / March 23 / 7-11 
p.m. / The Regent / 6437 Watson Road, Riverview / Casino Night is back and bigger 
than ever! BSAC’s signature event is an incredible opportunity to give back to the Brandon 
community while enjoying table games, a silent auction, open bar, and 50/50 raffle. Held at 
the Regent, Tickets are only $60 per person. Childcare 
is conveniently located at the venue for children aged 
3-14. All Proceeds Benefit Families by Providing 
Financial Assistance Scholarships. BSAC’s Casino 
Night has provided over $500,000 in scholarships 
and financial assistance to hundreds of families in our 
community over the past several years. To purchase 
tickets or submit a sponsorship request, visit our 
website at www.mybsac.org.

Riverview Easter Egg Festival / March 24 / 11 a.m.-3 p.m. / 
Summerfield Crossings Golf Club / 13050 Summerfield Blvd, 
Riverview / Who wants to Find EASTER EGGS? / Join us Saturday 
and have a great time finding eggs and winning prizes. We will even have 
an Adult Easter Egg Contest! Meet the Easter Bunny, eat some great 
food, shop our vendors, enjoy face painting, Bounce houses, and a Photo 
opportunity with a real live bunny (digital downloads for $5) provided by 
Heather Rose Photography. For information, call 813- 671-3311or email 
info@summerfieldgc.com. 

March Community Calendar

The 72nd Florida Azalea Festival in Palatka is one of the 
longest-running festivals celebrated in Florida. Held today 
and tomorrow from 8 a.m. to 5 p.m. The kid-friendly event 
averages over 35,000 visitors and offers offer a glimpse into 
true Southern Hospitality with food, music, craft vendors, 
entertainment, Shriners, Parade and much more. Visit the 
event page at www.facebook.com/events/928015170707564/.
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From the Trustees:
Why a Tax Assessment Increase? 

We, as a community, need to either increase the annual assessment or accept declining 
capabilities to keep Bloomingdale attractive for potential new homeowners and us.  

�e proposed increase of $40 per year will allow us to “catch up” with previously deferred actions, like adequate tree trimming, grass and 
plant replacements, seasonal decorations, painting of signage, etc., as well as make much-needed enhancements.

�e bottom line is we need your help. To adequately do our job we need additional revenue to meet current and future requirements to keep 
our tree-lined neighborhood beautiful.  �e per household assessment increase from $130 to $170 per year is a little over $3 per month, 
and we’re asking for your support.  

As most of you are aware, the BSTD revenue source is $130 per year paid per Bloomingdale household as part of your annual real estate 
tax bill. �at special assessment was last increased 10 years ago and stopped being su�cient to meet requirements approximately 5 years 
ago. �is has resulted in continuing selective cutbacks to minimize the adverse impact. 

Most of the BSTD budget goes to maintaining our common grassy areas and tree-lined streets in Bloomingdale East and West, predominantly Culbreath Road, Natures 
Way Boulevard, Erindale Drive, and Canoga Park Drive. 

Broken down, this amounts to:
• 43 acres, or 17 miles, of turf that is mowed and edged over 40 times per year, watered year round, treated for insects and fertilized 4 times per year, and has 

litter picked up weekly.
• Over 3 miles of wall that gets pressure washed, painted, and repaired. 
• Approximately 1,200 trees that are fertilized and trimmed once a year, including about 700 oak and 400 palm trees, 200 crepe myrtles, as well as over 3 

miles of creeping �g that grows on the walls that is trimmed twice per year

(Editor’s Note: The Bloomingdale Special Taxing District’s 
(BSTD) monthly column will inform readers about the BSTD, 
its mission and ongoing and new initiatives. The BSTD meets at 
6:30 p.m. on the second Monday of the month at the Bloomingdale 
Community Office, 3509 Bell Shoals Rd. Questions? Call 813-
684-6667 or email bstd@verizon.net.) 

By Miriam Leech, BSTD Staff

3509 Bell Shoals Road
Valrico, Florida 33596
(813) 684-6667 Office

(813) 684-2358 Fax
BSTD@verizon.net

www.bloomingdaletaxingdistrict.org
Hours: 8 a.m. to 12 p.m.

David P. West, President
Tom Leech, Vice President

Mark Horst, Treasurer
Dann Berkowitz, Trustee

Russell Jones, Trustee
Mark Vargo, Trustee

Jay Kittle, Trustee

Monthly Meeting
The residents of Bloomingdale, as always, 
are invited to attend the next meeting of 
the BSTD on Feb. 12 at 6:30 p.m. at the 
Bloomingdale Community Offices, 3509 
Bell Shoals Road. If you would like to 
speak at the meeting, members of the public 
are allotted 3 minutes to make comment 
or ask questions per Hillsborough County 
policy. Hope to see you there!

Budget Discussions Begin
�is month, the BSTD Trustees will begin meeting to discuss the Fiscal Year 2019 budget. As part of this discussion, 
decisions regarding further cuts to spending in certain areas (for example, for the last 2 years there have been no Christmas 
decorations in Bloomingdale) will need to be considered so that there are funds available to continue basic maintenance 
of our aging community. It is becoming imperative that a tax assessment increase be passed to keep the Bloomingdale 
common areas maintained at a level the residents have come to expect (see From the Trustees inset).

Continued on Next Page

Aging Walls About to Get a Facelift
�e Bloomingdale Special Taxing District (BSTD) is 
about to make its largest expenditure to date to repair 
walls throughout the community. Over 100 square feet of 
wall, totaling over $28,000, will undergo a facelift as soon 
as permits are obtained by Tampa contractor Innovative 
Building Design.

�e District frequently is required to repair or rebuild walls 
after tra�c accidents—this money is sometimes recouped 
if there is an accident report and the driver has insurance. 
However, this current expenditure for wall repairs is a direct 
result of aging and exposure to the elements. And as time 
continues to march forward, residents can expect to see an 
increased need for large expenditures to repair our walls.

Photo: Miriam Leech
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By Commissioner Stacy White
Board of County Commissioners, District 4

The Commissioner’s News 

• Eight major entrances and over 70 minor entrances with over 
100,000 square feet of landscape beds that are maintained by 
either planting, mulching, weeding, and/or trimming.

• Over 14 miles of irrigation lines with over 8,000 sprayers that 
draw from over 20 wells that are continually tested, adjusted, 
repaired, and maintained. 

A Referendum will appear on the August 28 Primary Election Ballot. 
Please vote YES to keep our community a wonderful place to live!

(Editor’s Note: Commissioner Stacy White represents District 4, 
which includes our Bloomingdale community. He was elected to 
the Board of County Commissioners in 2014. A Valrico native, 
White seeks to improve communities like ours. Prior to his 
election, he served the county as a member of the Hillsborough 
County School Board. Contact Commissioner White at 813-
272-5740 or whites@hillsboroughcounty.org.) 

Commissioner White Remains Concerned about Frontier
Source: The Commissioner’s February Newsletter 

As we all know, there was an unfortunate incident where the County’s 9-1-1 
system was taken down by an error from Frontier Communications at 
the end of January for several hours. While service was not o�ine for an 
entire day, it was still a very disturbing and concerning event – especially 
as the County was not immediately noti�ed by Frontier that the outage 
had occurred or the causes for it.

Commissioner White addressed the outage the next day in the Board 
of County Commissioners meeting, stating: “911 is supposed to be the 
constant that the public can count on in the event of an emergency, to 
the extent that all phone providers are required to connect a call to an 
emergency call center. For this system to be down, for so long, and with 
very little explanation – if any – amazes me. People could have su�ered 
serious harm or even died as a result of this.”

As the commissioner with the largest amount of rural residents and 
retirement communities, Commissioner White is deeply concerned for 
the ability of his constituents to reach their emergency response agencies.

While Frontier did meet with Commissioner White and County sta� 
to address these concerns, he 
still has some reservations 
about their ability to respond to 
emergencies in the future. �ey 
are currently scheduled to make 
an appearance at the March 
21 Board Meeting. Residents 
can watch on TV or via the 
internet. Find out how to watch 
at http://hillsboroughcounty.
org/en/government/meeting-
information/hi l lsborough-
television.
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STATION NOTES 
BLOOMINGDALE COMMUNITY

By Community Resource Deputy Clifford Fletcher
and C.S.O. Sandy Capitano

THE BLOOMINGDALE GAZETTE

Area Law and Order
Between Jan. 21 and Feb. 12, the Hillsborough County Sheriff 's Office conducted 19 
traffic stops in Bloomingdale East and Bloomingdale West. Those traffic stops resulted 
in five verbal warnings, eight written warnings and six citations.

We are happy to report there were NO traffic crashes at the entrances coming into 
Bloomingdale East or Bloomingdale West or within the subdivisions. That is wonderful 
news, but there were three accidents at the intersection of Bell Shoals Road and Bloom 
Hill Avenue, which is the entrance to Oakdale Reserve. 

With the condition of Bell Shoals Road, we all need to take special care on that road. 
Watch for updates the Bloomingdale Gazette. As of today, county representatives are 
anticipating Bell Shoals improvements will begin this fall.

In the Bloomingdale area there were four vehicle burglaries, all were all unlocked, and 
one of those burglaries involved a stolen firearm. The simple solution – lock your doors 
and don’t leave firearms in your vehicle at night.  

Good news! There were no residential burglaries. There was only one drug law violation 
last month, this month, there were four which is four too many! Finally, there were 
eighteen arrests made for various crimes in the Bloomingdale area between Jan. 21 

and Feb. 12.

Be on the Lookout! 
Remember to watch out for what is happening in your neighborhoods. 
If you see something, make sure to call Hillsborough County 
Sheriff ’s Office Non-Emergency number at 813-247-8200.   

Remember to lock the doors to your home, secure your garage doors, 
secure your guns and lock up your vehicles. This will significantly 

reduce the opportunity for you to become a victim.   Do your part; don’t be a victim!

HCSO Website: Valuable Info for Residents
Did you know there is a lot of information on the Hillsborough County Sheriff ’s web 
site at www.hcso.tampa.fl.us/? For example:

1. Run crime mapping for your neighborhood. Using your address, do a radius map 1 
to 5 miles. The maps and data will keep you in touch with what is happening in and 
around your neighborhood. 
2.  Search for arrested persons and warrant information. 
3. Current traffic accidents in Hillsborough County and monthly accident hotspots.
4.  Request copies, records and reports online.  
5. Read the latest news about events and incidents in Hillsborough County.  
6. Contact us by using our on-line question and comments section for general concerns. 

Report, Report, Report!
Keeping our community safe is our top priority. tip411 is a 
community-partnering tool to fight crime. All you have to 
do is download it to your smartphone or tablet. tip411 is 
simple yet effective and jas led to many arrests. 

You can find the app through the Apple App store or Google Play. Just type in 
"HCSOSHERIFF'' (no space). Download it and keep it handy. To send us a tip, press 
"New Tip.'' You can also include a photograph or video. Just touch the camera icon at 
the bottom.  

All tips transmit instantly to our Communications Center, where the information is 
directed to the appropriate area, i.e. patrol, narcotics, warrants, etc. We monitor tip411 
twenty-four hours a day, seven days a week. 

All tips are anonymous. Remember: in the event of an emergency, always dial 9-1-1.  

However, don't let that stop you from calling or visiting your local Bloomingdale 
station and speaking with our Community Service Officer. We will be happy to assist 
and direct any of your questions and concerns. We are located at 3622 Erindale Dr. and 
our phone number is 813-635-8040.    

Be a Part of the Solution
Just like weeds in your garden, we must rid our communities of drug dealers, criminals 
and would be predators before they spread! Take time to learn how you can make a 
difference in your community. Taking ownership of the neighborhood you live in can 
make a big difference. 

Alerting law enforcement is something residents can do to help remove criminals from 
our neighborhoods and put them in prison where they belong. The cooperation of 
residents is critical and we want anyone involved to be safe.  

Here’s how you can safely help law enforcement identify and eventually arrest criminals 
in our community.  

• Talk to your neighbors and work together. They may have noticed things you didn’t.
• Watch for suspicious activity.  Look for warning signs like excessive foot traffic and 

many cars coming in and out of your neighbor’s home.
• Keep an eye out for drug paraphernalia. Users can be careless.  
• Record as much detail as you can. Stay safe and don’t approach potential criminals. 

Take note of license numbers, car models and types and colors. Write down 
descriptions of suspicious people – race, sex, height, build, and any identifying 
features. Be careful.

• Contact law enforcement. Call HCSO at 247-8200 or 911. Call from a safe place. 
• Start a Neighborhood Watch Program. Work with community councils and local 

deputies. Together we can help each other make a difference.     

Source: HCSO

Source: www.hcso.tampa.fl.us
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“The deep sorrow from the tragedy in Parkland is felt across our nation, as we all 
stand with those dealing with unimaginable grief. Children, especially school students 
who attend classes every day to learn and to grow, depend on the ‘‘system’’ to keep 
them safe – the system of law enforcement, educators and lawmakers. Nothing is more 
paramount in our mission than to protect our children. 

To the parents of schoolchildren in Hillsborough County: The Hillsborough County 
Sheriff ’s Office, and our dedicated cadre of School Resource Deputies, remain hyper-
vigilant to any threats or vows of violence, whether they are cryptic statements on social 
media, so called “copycat’’ threats or words spoken between students. Law enforcement 
and educators depend on students, parents and caregivers to alert us when they 
hear something or sense that 
something isn’t right. I implore 
everyone to do the right thing 
when it comes to our children’s 
safety. Don’t stay silent or in the 
shadows. Be heard and maybe 
save a life. 

The citizens have my vow that we 
will work shoulder-to-shoulder 
with Hillsborough County 
Public Schools administrators 
and security to share information 
and respond to any and all 
threats. Communication is vital 
in our vigilance. We owe that 
to the children. We owe that to 
our future.’’

Sheriff Chad Chronister Issues 
School Safety Statement 
Source: HCSO

Valrico Sprouts New Grocery 
Store Choice
Courtesy Excerpt/Photo: D'Ann Lawrence White, Patch Sta� 

Sprouts Farmers Market is now open for business in Valrico. The Arizona-based 
grocery chain launched its newest store at 3315 Lithia-Pinecrest Road Wednesday, 
Feb. 21. Shoppers lined up anxious to check out the new 30,000-square-foot store and 
take advantage of the grand opening specials, giveaways and free food samples.

The store's opening not only offers an additional grocery shopping choice, it signifies 
the revival of a blighted shopping center. The Valrico Center Shoppes at the northeast 
corner Bloomingdale Avenue and Lithia-Pinecrest Road has been on a downward spiral 
since its anchor, Albertsons, closed in 2012, 15 years after it opened at that location.

Sprouts has built its reputation on its natural meats, fresh produce and bins of bulk foods.

"Sprouts' 'Healthy Living for Less' 
approach to grocery shopping means 
potential team members should share 
a passion for healthy eating and the 
fresh, natural and organic products 
offered throughout the store," said the 
company in a press release.

The new Sprouts is open from 7 a.m. 
to 10 p.m.

See the full story at https://patch.com/florida/bloomingdale/valrico-sprouts
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Beautiful Weather + Motivated Sellers + Many Buyers = Garage Sale Success! 
The 3rd Annual Community Garage Sale last weekend featured more than 200 sellers and hundreds of 
eager buyers on the hunt for treasures. Unique collectibles, large and small furniture, clothes in every 
size, toys for every age – there was something for everyone. 

We would appreciate your feedback specifically on how to make our event better. Email bloomingdale.
homeowners@gmail.com. The BHA thanks all who participated. 

It is never too early to get ready for Halloween. 
Debbie Cheyne had everything needed to get 

started on this year’s festivities.

Cindy Jones, Pam Foxworth, Allison Dunn and 
David Lees held one of several multi-family sales.

Cambridge Cove 
residents Kristen, 

holding Abigail, 
and Patrick O’Neil 

invited parents 
Jean and Darryl 

Boysen from the 
Villages. 

Ka-Ching! Mark Sweeney makes another sale!

On Saturday, many driveways in Bloomingdale looked like this. 

Barbara Sudbrink bargains with seller Maria Clarke. 

A drink stand manned by Lauren
kept buyer sugar levels high!
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Collections included beer 
mugs, bells, athletic shoes, 

holiday décor and more!

“Unique” doesn’t quite 
describe this costume. Diane 
Pou modeled the item, which 

she wore during a previous 
Halloween celebration.

Wilma Bennett (l.) 
and Pat Hickey check 
out the candle décor 
at a well-stocked sale. 

Randy and Mandy Ruscin 
joined several neighbors 

for a mega-garage sale on 
their street. 

Jesus Berreto upon learning 
the baby in his arms is not real. 
Resident Maria Costa creates the 
handcrafted, one-of-a kind babies.  

n Slade 

Raymond Persaud had a variety of items 
including a water tube...a very quick sell.
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Ellen Bess has been writing for nearly as long as she can remember. Her 
humor columns have appeared in newspapers and periodicals in North 
Carolina, Georgia and central Florida. She lives with her husband, 
Frazier, a retired high school Chemistry teacher, in Bloomingdale West.

         Spring Break Makes My Head Ache

Okay, okay. Things have gone just about far enough. Now, I 
hate to have anyone think that I’ve forgotten my own madcap 
experiences in college (I personally spiked the punch at Dean 
Reynolds’ Honors Reception. Zany, huh?), but honestly, folks, 
things are getting a little weird. Not wild, mind you. Just weird.

The one common denominator of all college pranks seems to be that 
they coincide with the Vernal Equinox (also known as “Spring,” to all 
you undergraduates who are still having trouble finding your dorms 
on a dark night). Apparently, the Earth shifts on its axis and students 
fall off their rockers. It’s all a question of balance.

Actually, I can understand this. After a winter of cold weather 
and colder professors, Spring can do strange things to the mind. After all, it was 
during Springtime that the local constabulary pounded on my door, demanding 
an explanation for the peculiar decorations festooning a large oak tree outside the 
Admin Building (don’t ask). It was also Spring when my brother and his cohorts 
chose to mortar shut the front door of a rival fraternity. And it was Spring just 2 
short years ago when a dozen college students in various stages of undress appeared 
on my step informing me they were on a “Scavenger Hunt” and could I spare any of 
the attire they so obviously lacked. Now, really.

Spring of ’17 brought bobbing robins, budding roses and bubbling 
sorority sisters who asked if I would “sponsor a sit-in.” I clearly 
recollect “sit-ins.” If memory serves, they were socio-political 
gatherings during which 30 to 40 Age of Aquarius Alumni could 
be guaranteed an arrest record. They were everywhere. But rack 
my brain as I might, I couldn’t recall anyone ever being asked to 

“sponsor” one. Further questioning revealed that they were going 
for the Guinness World’s Record for “not moving” and they needed 
the money for media coverage. Let’s be honest, kids.  There’s not 
a student in the world who couldn’t claim to be an international 
contender for “not moving,” especially if there’s a lawn mower or 

dirty dishes involved.

Obviously, Spring is upon us again. About that phone call you fraternity clowns made 
this morning “conducting a poll of random women” (all in the interest of science, no 
doubt. Ah, the thirst for knowledge. It knows no bounds.). Just for your own edification, 
fellas, allow me to clue you in: Do you know what you have once you know the “clothing 
sizes and preferred sleep attire” of 20 “random” women? At best, you will have a complete 
set of “random” lies. 

What a bunch of amateurs. Don’t you people have term papers due or something? 
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2017 was quite a year for Hillsborough County’s Pet Resource 
Center. The center hosted a statewide pet emergency 
exercise, operated nearly a dozen pet-friendly shelters during 
Hurricane Irma, and created an innovative vaccination 
program for canine influenza, all while continuing to find 
homes for thousands of dogs and cats.

Last month, those efforts were recognized by the Florida 
Animal Control Association (FACA), which named the 
Pet Resource Center the Outstanding Agency of the 
Year. The Association evaluates Florida agencies on their 
comprehensive programming, including spay/neuter 
programs, animal abuse investigations, public education, and 
efforts to increase adoptions and reduce euthanasia. 

The PRC racked up impressive marks in 2017. Statistics 
include 6,031 spays/neuters for low-income residents, more 
than 2,000 animal cruelty cases investigated, more than 
200 Foster Rescue program participants who combined 
to provided foster care to 3,124 pets, and more than 100 
rescue partners who worked to help find homes for 4,763 
pets decreasing euthanasia and providing quality adoptions. 

The Pet Resource Center is the only open-admission facility 
in Hillsborough County, meaning it accepts dogs and cats 
regardless of breed, size, age, medical condition, or number 
of pets in the shelter. Throughout the year, the center 
maintained a live outcome rate of 92 percent for dogs and 82 
percent for cats, even with an 18 percent increase in intake.

Hillsborough County’s Pet Resource Center Named Best in State
Provided By The Pet Resource Center

Hillsborough County's Pet Resource Center (PRC) has 
many cats and dogs looking for their “forever” homes. Each 
comes fully vetted with a complement of services (adding 
up to a savings of hundreds of dollars). While some fees 
may apply, PRC adoption packages can save “prospective 
parents” anywhere from $250 - $400.

The PRC, located at 440 N. Falkenburg Rd., is open daily 
from 10 a.m. to 7 p.m. View adoptable pets online at 
HCFLGov.net/Adopt. Here are just a few fabulous faces 
to choose from. 

Bella (A1674582) is 2 years old and 
61lbs. She needs a home now. Bella 

knows basic commands, wants to be a lap 
dog and takes treat gently. 

1-year-old Zeke (A1882948) is 44lbs and ready-to-go! 
Zeke was a PRC project dog. He came to the center 
scared and introverted. After just a few days, he came 

out of his shell and is ready to smile your way!

This male cutie (A1885524) arrived 
with no name. With that face, he 

will be easy to love. He is a domestic 
longhair and he is neutered. 

Sasha (A1156985) and Chloe (A1155951) arrived at the 
PRC together and there are hopes they will be adopted 
together. Sasha is a brown Black Mouth Cur mix and 
Chloe is a black Labrador Retriever. Both are spayed. 

 Wanted: A Forever Home and Family
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The Titleist Performance Institute’s 90/90 test measures the player’s range of external rotation in the shoulder 
and their ability to maintain scapular stability in a golf posture. 

To perform the test: Stand tall and hold your 
right arm out to the side parallel to the ground. 
Without bending backwards try to rotate the hand 
up and back, similar to swearing in at court. Think, 
“Do you swear…” 

In the pictures below, the golfer on the left has better 
mobility, range of motion and will most likely, have 
better golf technique. The golfer on the right needs 
exercise and stretching for better shoulder rotation 
or he will compensate to get the club back to the ball. 
Many golfers with limited mobility on the 90/90 test 
have a “flying right elbow” stroke. 

Any questions or for lessons, please visit:
CochraneGolfSchools.com or call J.D. at
813-957-3205.

By J.D. Carino (Bloomingdale CC campus)
Why we swing like we do… Grand Opening!
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Spring Cleaning – Two ways to add value to your home   
Last Fall I provided you with a healthy home “To Do” list that included cleaning 
your fan blades and windows, cleaning your gutters and changing your air handler’s 
filters. How did you do? Guess what! It’s time to check on those gutters again.  

Leaves and other debris can build up in your gutters and should be emptied before 
our summer rainy season starts. Rusty Grow, the owner of Bug Man Pest Control, 
advises to check and make sure that your gutters are clean from debris and water 
build up. Water can start to overflow between the gutters and the fascia and cause 
wood rot. Water and wood rot can also attract unwanted pests.  

Another value adding “to do” is to have your air condition system(s) inspected. Air 
conditioning companies become very busy once the warmer weather moves in and it’s 
more difficult to get a last minute appointment when your system is all of sudden acting up. 

Also, an interesting spring cleaning tip from Realtor.com is to clean your light bulbs. 
Cleaning your light bulbs is not just allergy related, it actually keeps your home 
bright, and helps save on your electricity bill.

Last, but not least, pressure wash your home’s exterior. Rent a washer from a 
hardware store or hire a local business. This is a quick way to add value, improve the 
condition of your home and add to the neighborhood aesthetic. 

Smart homeowners know home maintenance is necessary to continue to add value 
to your home.

Bloomingdale Real Estate Update
The Chadderton Real Estate Group

Keller Williams Realty

813-601-5659
ronniemclaughlin@kw.com 

 www.chaddertongroup.com

By Ronnie McLaughlin
(Editor’s Note: Real estate columnist Ronnie has lived in Bloomingdale for seven 
years with her husband and two children, a son attending University of Florida and 
daughter at Bloomingdale High School. A productive Realtor, she is also active in the 
Bloomingdale High School PTSA and Girl Scouts.) 

Neighborhood Snapshot – Preston Woods 
Preston Woods, a mandatory HOA neighborhood, 
located between Glen Haven Drive and Natures Way 
Blvd was developed between 1998 and 2002. It features 
95 homes averaging 1700 square feet, 3-4 bedrooms 

and 2 bathrooms. All of 
the homes have two car 
garages and many have 
double front doors. 
Neighborhood roads are Madison View Drive, Mallory 
Point Drive, Morgan Manor Drive and Preston Woods 
Drive. Eight homes sold over the past year at an average 
sale price of $205,000 or $120 per square foot. Average 
time on the market was 18 days and seven of the eight 
homes were non-pool homes. 

*MLS statistics are based on rough property lines for individual 
neighborhoods and included homes. 
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March 12-16 – Spring Break / No School 
March 30 – Good Friday / No School
ALAFIA ALLIGATOR ALLEY    
March 6 – Spirit Night at Square One Burgers 
March 6 – Science Night, 6-7:30p.m. 
March 8 – Nursery Celebration
March 21 – 5th Grade Kick Off, Percy Jackson Reading Program
March 21 – 5th Grade visit to Burns Middle School
March 29 – 4th Grade SLAM (Student Literacy and Media), Battle 
of the Books 

Congratulations!!
The 5th grade Math Bowl Team, a county-level finalist, competed at 
the District Championships on Feb. 28 at Raymond James Stadium. 
Results were not known at press time.  

Ala�a Mint – Every Wednesday in Room 208 from 7:30 to 7:55 a.m. 
come in, do a book swap, and visit the Spirit Store. 

Spirit Day – Remember to wear your Alafia shirts every Friday to 
show your school spirit! 

CIMINO COUGAR CENTRAL
March 9 – Field Day, 8 a.m. to noon. 

BURNS BRUINS BANTER
March 8 – Chorus Concert, 7 p.m. at Bloomingdale High School
March 29 – PTSA Fundraiser Bombardment Tournament, 1 p.m. on 
the school fields 

BLOOMINGDALE HIGH BULL BUSINESS
March 1 – 9, FSA Writing
March 5 – JV/V Flag Football @ Newsome, 6:15 p.m. 
March 6 – Boys/Girls Lacrosse vs Durant, 5 p.m.
March 6 – Track Meet @ Strawberry Crest, 5 p.m.
March 8 – JV/V Flag Football @ Riverview, 6:15 p.m.
March 19-29, FSA Reading/Algebra 1 Retakes 
March 20 – Baseball & Softball @ Durant, 7 p.m.
March 22 – Bloomingdale’s Got Talent, 7 p.m.

BU
RNS MIDDLE SCHOOL

The Best Leading The Rest!

Events listed may be subject to change. Check with your school to confirm event dates and times prior to attending.
March School News: A Look at What’s Happening
Compiled by Deidre Morgan

March 23 – Flag Football Tournament, 4 p.m.
March 23 – Improv Show, 7 p.m., Auditorium
March 27 – Baseball & Softball @ Riverview, 7 p.m.
March 28 – Graduation Announcement Distribution, 10 a.m. Cafeteria
March 29 – Baseball & Softball @ Brandon, 7 p.m.
April 2 – JV/V Flag Football vs East Bay, 6:15p.m.
April 3 – Baseball & Softball @ East Bay, 7p.m.
April 5 – JV/V Flag Football @ Durant, 4 p.m.
April 5 – Track Meet @ Newsome, 6 p.m.
April 6 – Relay for Life, Stadium, 6 p.m.
April 6 – Baseball & Softball vs Durant, 7 p.m.

BULL BRIEFS
Lady Bulls Soccer
Congratulations to Coach Heather Iverson and the Lady Bull Soccer team 
for another outstanding season. District Champions again, the team lost in 
Regional finals to Estero 3-1. 

Duke Summer Programs
Apply by April 16 to take advantage of Summer College, Summer Academy, 
STEM and other great camps. For information, visit the Bloomingdale High 
School Guidance website @ www.bloomingdaleguidance.org.

PERT Math Tutoring
PERT Math tutoring will be available next semester during 4th and 6th periods 
with Mr. Pennant. This is a great opportunity for students needing to earn a 
concordant score on the Algebra 1 EOC, and for students needing to earn 
college ready test scores for dual enrollment. See Mr. Pennant in room 311 for 
more information.

TeachaBULL Moments
Introducing a new program through the PTSA: TeachaBULL Moments will 
gives parents and students an opportunity to acknowledge a teacher that goes 
above and beyond. You can email to TeachaBULLmoments@gmail.com or drop 
a note in the front office of how a teacher has gone above and beyond for a 
Bloomingdale student or students. We want to take time to acknowledge our 
teachers for the great work they do. Each month one teacher will be chosen 
from letters that have been turned in and will receive a gift card. PTSA wants to 
give Bloomingdale families an opportunity to let our teachers know what great 
work they do!

USS Alafia Helps Paws for Patriots

USS Alafia students took part in the Alafia Elementary Spring Fling on Feb. 23. 
The military kids club hosted a "Puppy Pound" fundraiser to raise money for Paws 
for Patriots. Visitors paid to place others in the pound, and a fee could be paid 
to avoid pound time. For their efforts, the students netted $130, which will be 
used to support the Paws for Patriots program and the training of a future service 
dog. Also, lending support was VETSports who provided an obstacle course and 
a representative from MacDill Puppy Raisers, a group dedicated to preparing 
puppies for service animal training with the Southeastern Guide Dog's Paws for 
Patriots program. 

Courtesy: Ala�a Elementary
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They Came, They Saw, They Ran!
Submitted By Amy Fluty, Rajun’ Bull Publicity Chair

Who says you can only run with the 
bulls in Spain? In January, runners met at 
Bloomingdale High School for the Running 
of the Bulls 5K, a fundraiser for the Rajun’ 
Bull Band. Over 100 participants took 
part in the run which organizers deemed “a 
great success.” As this event raises money 
for instrument upgrades and maintenance, 
planners hope to make it an annual event. 

Colorguards Keep Winning
�e 2017-2018 Bloomingdale Varsity and JV Winterguard squads continue their winning
traditions! At the Florida Federation of Colorguards (FFCC) Premiere West competition
held in January, the teams both earned �rst place �nishes. See them compete at Durant
High School on March 10. 
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And, The Blue Ribbon Goes to Burns Middle School! By Wendy Knipp

Each year, the Florida State Fair holds numerous competitions throughout its 12-day run. You’ve probably heard of many of them including baking, 
livestock, horticulture, and dancing, but did you know that they also have art competitions? While many artistic contests were held, this is the 
first year that they’ve held the Middle School Collaborative Art Contest and big congratulations to our own Burns Middle School for 
beating out some tough competition and winning First Place!

Numerous middle schools competed in this inaugural event. The judging panel consisted of community members who work 
within the art field and in art education. Judges looked at everything from the variety of the works submitted to the originality 
of their pieces. Finally, they assessed the overall presentation and craftmanship. 

Burns’ art pieces fell into the artistic realms of surrealism, conceptual portraiture, pop art, and graphite rendering. Burns’ 
winners were both honored and inspired by the award. Isabel Baudrit, one of the winners, said, “When I found out we won 
First Place, I was amazed and happy. It really motivates me to continue working on my art.”

Burns’ winners were each awarded gift cards to BLICK Art Materials and they will each receive a personalized certificate.  
Select pieces will be showcased in The ROSSAC Building’s lobby in downtown Tampa during Youth Art Month in March. 

Burns Middle School Visual Arts teacher Pamela Reeves is the at and she is proud of her students. She said, “It’s been so 
wonderful watching all of these young ladies grow in their art. It’s great to see their work getting recognized.”

Congratulations to the winners and the Burns Middle School Art Department!

Isabel Baudrit, Elise Beck, Jing Wen Zheng, and Melanie Bangerter (l. to r.) collectively 
won First Place in an Art Competition at the Florida State Fair. Photo: Pamela Reeves 

Burns Middle School art pieces won First Place in the inaugural 
Middle School Collaborative Art Contest held during the state fair.
Photos: Karen Marcos
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On Feb. 7, two Bloomingdale athletes 
signed their National Letters of Intent 
(NLI) to play their sport at the collegiate 
level. National Signing Day, usually 
the first Wednesday in February, is 
the first day that a high school senior 
can sign a binding National Letter of 
Intent for a college sport with a school 
that is a member of the United States 
National Collegiate Athletic Association 
(NCAA). 

Family, friends and coaches gathered to 
watch Madeline Kosky (Volleyball) and 
Jake Gilbert (Baseball) sign their NLI’s 
to begin their new college sports journey. 
Kosky will play for the University of the 
Cumberlands in Kentucky, while Gilbert 
will play ball at Felician University in 
New Jersey. Congratulations to all the 
players and their parents on this great 
achievement. Go Bulls!

Athletes Move On To the Next Level Brief/Photo By Deidre Morgan
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3rd Annual IncrediBULL Games are Incredible! Brief/Photos By Deidre Morgan

The IncrediBULL Games, a Special Olympics Field Day, was held Feb. 8 at Bloomingdale High 
School. The daylong competition featured over 250 student athletes from 10 East Hillsborough 
County Schools and even more volunteers giving it their all to make this event a spectacular 
success. The field day would not be possible without the help and support of area businesses and 

clubs such as Best Buddies, AVID, Student 
Government, National Honor Society, Beta 
Club and Freshman and Sophomore Steering, 
to name just a few. The Rajun’ Bull Band 
Drumline started the activities with music for 
the Parade of Athletes and lunch was prepared 
by the Culinary students of Bloomingdale. It 
was an IncrediBULL day! Congratulations to 
all the athletes! 

Student athletes cross the finish line in the 50-yard dash with a 3-way tie for first place.

Athletic Director Donnie Peek and 
Principal Sue Burkett-Baricko take a 
quick break from the activities to join 
some student volunteers and athletes.

Members of the BSHS Football team pose 
with a participant after the shot put event. 

Varsity Cheerleader, Morgan Robertson, 
enjoys some sidewalk chalk art with a 
student from Lennard High School. 

Mr. Bloomingdale Spirit Man, Jalen Fretts, poses 
with some of the Special Olympians after they had 

competed in their events.

BY PHILIP MORGAN

Times Staff Writer

YBOR CITY — New planks fill in

here and there, but most of the wood

on the walls of the apartment building

taking shape in Ybor City was nailed

in place in the late 1880s.

the coming months, one of the

last two wooden cigar factories stand-

ing will house upscale renters in 38

units, most with ceilings 13 feet high 

and windows 9 feet tall.

building like this is a work of love

to redo,’’ said Ariel Quintela, standing

at the site of the cavernous edifice on

the corner of Palm Avenue and 19th

Street. It first opened for business in

re doing everything we can to 

eep it as original as it was, ’’ he said.

one of a number of projects

under way to meet the demand for

urban dwellings in Ybor, particularly

from millennials.
here’s a big, pent-up demand,

not only for apartments but also for 

’’ Quintela said. He is develop-

ing the cigar factory and four other

projects in Ybor with business partner

yl Shaw, CEO of BluePearl Veteri-

 a national chain of pet care clin-

heir biggest venture in Ybor is the

rti, a 100-unit apartment complex 

and 8,000 square feet of retail space 

that will rise at E Seventh Avenue and

From cigar 
factory
to upscale 
housing

FACTORY, 16

The transformation

in Ybor is one of many

projects under way to

meet an urban demand.
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*
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Saving money. Calling the cops.

A Tampa Bay Times investigation   |   Hillsborough

Walmart

I
n Hillsborough County, many individual Walmart 

supercenters attracted more calls than the much 

larger WestShore Plaza mall. At the Sheri� ’s O�  ce 

alone, the stores accounted for seven of the agency’s 

10 busiest locations.   •   Authorities in this county 

logged nearly 7,000 calls and made more than 1,500 

arrests at supercenters or regular-sized Walmarts in 

one year. The work sapped hours that o�  cers could 

have spent patrolling neighborhoods and heading o�  

other crimes. Hillsborough Sheri� ’s Col. Greg Brown 

referred to the calls as “a tremendous strain on man-

power.”   •   Walmart spokesman Aaron M

inal activity” at the stores “very seriously.”   •   As par

Times broke down all the police calls to the world’s 

To read the whole project, go to tampabay.com/wa

from W

BY ZACHARY T. SAMPSON, LAURA C. MOREL, AND ELI MURRAY   |   Times Staff Writers

Don’t kick
the Boo
when he’s
down

Music and memo-
ries intertwine in
my mind like vines

wrap around an oak.

These days the song My

Boo creates new moments for

kids because it’s surprisingly

linked to the hyper-kinetic

dance moves of college basket-

ball players, other athletes and

even two guys stuffed inside a

life-sized zebra costume.

I’m not making that up.

It’s called “The Running

Man Challenge” and the viral

video craze has propelled My

Boo to No. 27 on the latest Bill-

board Top 100 Chart.

But today’s kids probably

don’t realize that the Ghost

Town DJs released My Boo in

1996, some 20 years ago. So

while the youth of America

watch current Maryland bas-

ketball stars Jared Nickens,

Jaylen Brantley and Damonte

Dodd bounce to the song’s

beat, the dance tune throws

me back to a different time

and a different athlete.

Reche Caldwell.
Back in 1996, I covered high

school sports for the then-

St. Petersburg Times and

Caldwell — we called him

“Donald” back then — turned

in a season that produced

indelible memories. The 6-

foot, 180-pound quarterback

threw for 2,626 yards and

rushed for 966 yards in lead-

ing the Jefferson High School

Dragons to a 13-2 record, but

the numbers barely reflect his

remarkable antics.
I marveled when he

dropped back and lofted per-

fect spirals or laser passes, but

his most dazzling moves came

when Jefferson’s pass protec-

tion broke down. Every time,

three or four defenders had

Caldwell trapped, but like

Houdini he simply juked one

way, slipped a tackle and then

raced down the field.

And the whole time, Jeff

son’s marching band played

this infectious, spirited song:

My Boo. I can’t hear that song

even when a dancing zebra is

on the screen, and not think

of the greatness that made

Caldwell the 1996 Class 5A

Player of the Year and the

Times Suncoast Player of the

Y

ERNEST HOOPER

ehooper@tampabay.com

BY ALLI KNOTHE

Times Staff Writer

TAMPA — There’s a brand new,

$42 million hotel along Bayshore

Boulevard. It has sweeping views of

the bay and with 350 rooms, making

it one of the larger hotels in the area.

It has its own cafe and a bar that

serves local craft beers and cocktails.

But to check-in, you’ll need a mili-

tary security clearance.

The MacDill Inn opened last

month on MacDill Air Force Base,

after military officials spent 25 years

trying to replace its old visitor bar-

racks with a full-service hotel.

The opening of the MacDill Inn,

though, could mean bad news for

local hotels and business owners.

The Air Force said it spent

$10.1 million booking more than

102,000 nights for visiting military

personnel in off-base hotels in fiscal

year 2014. It’s unknown how much

of that business local hoteliers will

lose to the MacDill Inn, but Air Force

Capt. Kathleen Lau said the base

hopes to cut off-base bookings by

half, or about $5 million.

“There’s a loss of business and

that’s never welcome,” said Bob Mor-

rison, executive director of the Hill-

sborough County Hotel and Motel

Association.
Not only that, but those lost book-

ings could also cost the county hun-

dreds of thousands worth of tourist

tax dollars. That’s because the MacDill

Inn sits on federal land, so it doesn’t

MacDill Inn worries local hotels

LOREN ELLIOTT   |   Times

The MacDill Inn, which has been in the works for 25

years, opened April 15 on MacDill Air Force Base.

Its lower rates help taxpayers, but area hoteliers

and merchants face the loss of military business.

.  See HOTEL, 4

TAMPA 
TRIBUNE  

DANIEL RUTH
druth@tampabay.com

If you are of a certainage, when Busch Gardensannounced it intends toinclude an exhibit of deadly,venomous, lethal, ill-tem-pered snakes as part of its newCobra’s Curse thrill ride, thefirst thought that occurredwas the live turkey drop scenefrom the WKRP in Cincinnati.In a flawed Thanksgivingpromotional event by the hap-less radio station, hundredsof live turkeys are tossed froma helicopter hovering over acrowded shopping mall. Tur-keys cannot fly. Chaos ensues.Great hilarity, too.So now Busch Gardenshas concluded housing hiss-ing, poisonous snakes that areextremely sensitive to vibra-tions and loud noises next toa cacophonous amusementpark ride with thousands ofscreaming people is a reallygood idea.
What could possibly gowrong?
Preparing for the debutof the aptly named Cobra’sCurse, Busch Gardens ani-mal care specialists have beenworking to acclimate thesnakes to their new environ-ment by subjecting them toall manner of ambient themepark type noises.

Still, the snake exhibit hasbeen criticized by animalrights groups as a cruel exploi-tation of a species unable toconvey when it is under stress— until a snake bites someoneand they turn blue in about 30seconds, which would dem-onstrate a modicum of irrita-bility.
The timing for the BuschGardens Rikki-Tikki-Tavimoment couldn’t be moreproblematic.

Busch Gardens is ownedby Sea World, which has beenunder assault since the releaseof Blackfish, a critical doc-umentary about the park’salleged abuse of Orca whalesthat includes an incidentwhere an employee was killedby one of the giant animals.And just weeks ago, Ring-ling Bros. and Barnum & Bai-ley Circus retired its elephantsunder pressure from animalrights groups.

Much the same is true withelephants, massive, fascinat-ing beasts from the wild —who could also dance. Whatfun.

Cobra’s
Curse?
Vipers’
vengeance

.  See RUTH 7
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BY SHEILA MULLANE ESTRADATimes Correspondent
TAMPA — A looping, nearly20-mile-long bicycle and pedes-trian trail connecting Tampaneighborhoods with key city des-tinations is a step closer to real-ity.

The proposed Perimeter Trailwould provide well-marked, saferoutes linking such destinationsas downtown’s shopping andevent districts, the banks of theHillsborough River, city parksand schools, and neighborhoodsincluding Ybor City, RowlettPark, Sulphur Springs and LowryPark.
The trail, a joint project beingconsidered by the city of Tampaand the Hillsborough Metropoli-tan Planning Organization, existsnow mostly on paper.Some pieces of the trail alreadyexist, but finishing it carries a rel-atively high price tag: $6.75 mil-lion.

How it would be funded isstill undecided, but would likelyinclude a combination of moneyfrom the city, the MPO and avail-able grants.
For the city of Tampa, the pro-posed Perimeter Trail dovetailswith its InVision master plan to 

Urban
trail is
a step 
closer

.  See TRAIL, 7

The Perimeter Trailwould run 20 milesand link key Tampadestinations.
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Mary Buchanan, 63, and other family members hope to one day have an answer for her son’s murder and to be able to

confront his killer. Much has changed since the night he was fatally stabbed. His father, Gary, died in 2012 at age 64.

5 years pass 
without a clue 

Sean Buchanan, 26, was fatally stabbed after he left a movie
theater in 2011. Investigators are still baffled by his murder.BY DAN SULLIVANTimes Staff Writer

BRANDONW hatever happened to Sean Buchanan, investiga-tors believe, took place just minutes after the sur-veillance cameras lost sight of him.They retraced his last steps the night of Memo-
rial Day 2011 using time-stamped surveillance footage from
the AMC Regency 20 movie theater.It showed the 26-year-old walking out of a screening
of the movie Fast Five at 9:47 p.m. He strolled around the
crowded theater, headed out the west doors, then past the
front entrance. He disappeared down a side hallway that 
led to a rear parking lot.It was 9:58 p.m. The next time anyone saw Buchanan, he
was dying.

About 40 minutes later, two people found him in the driv-
er’s seat of his Toyota Corolla, crashed in the woods behind
the theater. He had been stabbed in the chest.Exactly what transpired in those missing minutes — and
who attacked him — continues to confound investigators.
Five years later, the murder remains unsolved.For those who knew him, it is a source of unending grief,
tempered only by the hope that a break in the case might
yet come.

• • •

Sean Buchanan was born in South Korea and was
adopted as an infant by Gary and Mary Buchanan. He had
two younger sisters, Kelly and Katie, who were also adopted
from Korea. His father was a detective who investigated
homicides.

Sean Buchanan wasborn in South Koreaand was adopted asan infant.

.  See MURDER, 11

Investigators have 11 minutes of videotape showing
Sean Buchanan as he left the Regency Square Cinema
in Brandon. Forty minutes later, he was found dying.

BY KENYA WOODARDTimes Correspondent
TAMPA — Family legacy orpatriotic duty didn’t motivateAnnette Jenkins when she joinedthe Air Force in 1974.Instead, love for her child-hood sweetheart prompted her toenlist.

lege student when the draft let-ter came in the mail in early 1967,making him one of the nearly 3million Americans who served inthe military during the Vietnam War.
Being called up for military ser-vice startled Taylor, Jenkins said.“He was scared because hedidn’t know what was going on,”said Jenkins, now a well-knowncommunity activist who serves asas board president of Coach Foun-dation .

The night b f

“I said, ‘Don’t worry about itbecause if you don’t come back, I’ll do your 20 years,’ ” she said. “I thought he was going to comeback.”

• • •
Jenkins and Taylor grew up inthe same Jackson Heights neigh-borhood during the 1950s and1960s.

As kids, they played togetherdaily. A self-described tomboyJenkins id i

Love keeps a vow to enlistAnnette Jenkins triedto move on after herhusband died. Buthad made a promise.
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Cimino Attends the State Fair
Photos By Dann Berkowitz

Cimino Elementary also participated at the Florida State Fair with a display illustrating the school’s “Character” programs.
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